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EC #1

8/24/10

UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

AUGUST 17, 2010

3:30 p.m., HMSU 227

Present:
S. Lamb, A. Anderson, K. Bolinger, J. Conant, R. Dunbar, R. Guell, C. Hoffman, J. Kuhlman,



V. Sheets

Ex officio:
President D. Bradley and Provost J. Maynard

Guests:

H. Minnear, R. Peters

I.
 Introduction:  John Murray, Dean of Arts and Sciences

John Murray:

It’s great to be here and to meet with you all. ISU is a wonderful place...a great place to be, with a welcoming environment.  I am excited to be here and look forward to working with you all. 

S. Lamb   welcomed the new Dean and introduced all at the meeting.  

II.
Administrative Report


President D. Bradley:

a.  
Enrollment is looking fantastic, or scary, depending on what job you may have on

campus. I can’t find a year where we have seen these kinds of numbers.  Growth seems to be across the board in graduate, undergraduate, transfer, and returning students.  Geographically, there seems to be a wide distribution. We have enrollment growth from all over the state, including a big growth in students from Indianapolis and Lake County. Literally, it could be a growth of 1000 students between returning students and new students.   We also have the second lowest percentage of AOP students since 2004. Last year I believe 18% of new freshman were AOP. This year it is 18.3% and the previous 4-5 years there were as much as 21% one year. Working with John Beacon, VP of Enrollment Management, we’re going to assume this is a new trend and will work to get AOP down as we move forward.  Housing is filled, and we are looking at putting some students in the Candlewood suites, but this is a difficult situation because some students do not want to move at Christmas time.

b.
Campus construction projects are ongoing. We had a little trouble getting started in the spring because of some bad bidding situations.  Fifth Street is now open. Seventh Street construction has a guaranteed finish date of October 1, but may well be finished substantially earlier. Two projects that will be a problem for pedestrians will be the Holmstedt and Rankin plazas…construction work will probably drag on until the end of the semester or close to it. Brian Hasler (Executive Asst. to the President) says that we will get approval to move ahead with the Federal Building project. We have a budget hearing on this September 7, and hopefully, if this is the case, we can move forward on that as well.

c.
Jerry Einstandig passed away this morning. He and his wife, Jo, were very good friends

 and solid supporters of this institution. 

Provost J. Maynard:

a.
We are preparing for the growth in student enrollment. Pressure has been put on just about every unit of this campus. We are trying to find new and accommodating class sizes. I appreciate all the efforts and help we received from people on campus. As far as I know, everything seems covered, and we’ll see next Wednesday how this all comes together.  

b.
We have the additions of John Murray, Dean of Arts & Sciences, and Ken Brauchle, Dean of Extended Learning. I hope you all have a chance to also meet Ken Brauchle. He will be an asset to this institution.   

S. Lamb response to the provost:   I am aware of the hard work that the chairs and the faculty have put in to making sure class sizes will accommodate our students. We do see a number of elective courses eliminated, and required courses are in sufficient numbers so that our students will not experience hardships. A lot of rescheduling of classes was done this summer (it’s pretty easy to rework these schedules), only because the faculty have been very cooperative. I do believe the institution owes a round of thanks to all faculty who have done much to try and accommodate the student enrollment we presently have.

III.
Chair Report


S. Lamb:


Colleagues;

I have the suspicion that we will have a very busy, productive year. 

We are all aware that the institution has endured some tough financial stresses, but it is also the case that enrollments are showing great progress.  We need to do all that is possible to retain good quality students. We also need to do what is necessary to protect the concept of the importance of the role of research and creative endeavors at this academic institution. My viewpoint of charges and of motions will always have this concern in mind. 

We have a number of curricular items that we will be dealing with next week, and they will be on the Senate Agenda, pending approval by the Ex. Committee. Unfortunately, those items were just brought to my attention today. Most of the items accomplished by CAAC this summer were deletion of programs. There should not be much controversy.  Regardless, CAAC did continue to work over the summer months. 


I have asked Bob Guell to champion an editorial revision of the Handbook.  There are numerous instances where academic units are identified that no longer exist, and where statements are in conflict with each other. The first stage will be to identify changes that should be made that are not at all controversial.  It is my hope that we could pass this set of changes through the governance bodies in one swoop. 

And then I have asked him to extend his charge to look for instances where the Handbook may be improved and that will possibly need individual input from standing committees. Bob will be reporting to the Executive Committee next week to give us an overview.

Virgil, SAMy, and I have spent many hours going over the performance evaluation document. I will share the written output of those discussions during this session.  I do not feel that we should be voting on the performance evaluation proposal today. I would rather have extensive discussion today that might better inform the officers of your thoughts so that we could bring back concepts for discussion and possible implementation for the next executive session.  I know the deans have been discussing this work as well, and I am certain that we will be made aware of their viewpoints.  We found the work of FEBC to be very, very solid. This work will enable the Faculty Senate to accomplish the passage of a performance evaluation system.  My thanks go to the FEBC. I want also to thank last year’s Executive Committee members who met during the summer in Executive Session dealing with personnel issues. 

IV.
Fifteen Minute Open Discussion

a.
Asked question about problem in LEAP program, a short summer program that allows students to prove ready for college.  Question concerned a calendar change that impacted the academic plan for the course by forcing students to move from dorms prior to completion of the course.  Perhaps naïve, but couldn’t another solution (maybe paying a janitor overtime) have been chosen that would not have affected academics.

b.
C. Hoffman to President:  Obviously, enrollment is what we hoped or maybe better than we hoped for. Are we still on track for a 3% raise on January 1?  

President’s response:  We are on track for pay raises (based on enrollments). 

C. Hoffman:  If we do it on January 1, had you considered pay raises being retroactive to July 1? 

President’s response:  I have not. I would need to consult with my financial advisor (D. McKee). 

C. Hoffman:  Would you consider that?

President’s response:  Yes. But I would need to discuss this with D. McKee. If enrollment is where we think it is, we can make some easy one-time decisions this year. I think the provost and I will be talking to the deans and VPs about their thoughts on what kinds of investments we can make on an individual basis, if indeed, enrollment is where we think it is. But, I believe a bigger concern would be the need for guidance on how to handle pay raises for the faculty. 

R. Guell to the President:  The more interesting question, as far as I am concerned, with respect to compensation, is not really where we are on August 25 but where we are on August 25 2013 or 2014…because that’s what will sustain getting compensation to an appropriate level.

To that, do you know, either from you conversations with other university presidents, or with  conversations with John Beacon, whether you have any explanation for 40% increase in freshman enrollment; whether or not this is the new norm, or whether this is a one- time bump resulting from the fact that there are no jobs for 19 year olds? 

President’s response:  I think that we cannot definitively separate those two things without a couple of years of data. I would say that my personal opinion is the impact of this being John Beacon’s third recruiting class. His department put some things in place that took a couple of years.  If you remember a year ago (spring), we had the numbers…we had the admits.  But, they did not materialize and the same kind of thing (not as bad), happened a year before, and they put in place a number of things to close the deal…to take people from admits to enrollees. I think that is a big factor in what we are seeing. We need to see the true numbers being presented to the Commission.  It doesn’t appear that the other four institutions are seeing the same kind results. In fact, a couple of them are hedging their bets and suggesting they really want their freshmen group to be smaller so they may be down. In fact, they do appear to be down. It doesn’t appear the other four-year institutions are seeing the same kind of results. So, I think we should have some confidence that at least a significant fraction of this is because of the good things we are doing. There has also been a coming together, if you will, of the regular  freshman enrollment, CEP enrollment, graduate school enrollment,  the transfer  enrollment…and  numbers look up for returning students. So, we had one or two of things in place for the last two years but never all of them working in the same direction.

R. Guell to president:  Do we have a predicted retention rate? We would have a larger number of returning students simply because we would have a larger pool from which to draw.

President’s response:  The numbers are such, right now, that it doesn’t make sense to even predict retention at this time. I would hope we stabilize or increase.  However, we had a lower freshman rate that were AOP last year, that should in and of itself have an impact, but we really won’t know until the first of September.

R. Guell to president:  And we didn’t change the standard for AOP vs. regular admission over the summer?

President:  No.  June 15, we cut off AOP admissions. I remember that AOP students who came in over the summer are usually unsuccessful.

K. Bolinger to president/provost:   Are we going to be layering a 3% raise with the existing equity adjustment program? Or to the provost - have you corrected the faulty  algorithm that cause inequities for six year assistants over six year assessment?  

President’s response:  I don’t’ think there are any faulty algorithms. I think there were some problems with the data, and we are going to have to stick with the program to make it work. In other words, we are going to have to do some special equity adjustments.

K. Bolinger:  But the algorithm produces some higher target salaries for six year assistant professors over first year associate professors. 

President:  No, I think the problem is that you had some disciplines with crazy differences between assistant professors and associate professors, and there is nothing you can do with that except to deal with them individually.  We need to sit down collectively. You may or may not figure out that we gave promotion increments of 10% this year. That in itself, over a few years, will help out a lot. Now, short term will also create compression issues, but the idea is that the provost has about 5% of the pool to deal with these issues.  If that is not enough, we can look at that. The way I see the model right now is that all of this is open for discussion, within the next six weeks or so until we have to start putting things on paper, is that your take?  Say 75% of the pool is for this year for an across-the-board raise for everyone who is eligible for a raise. Twenty percent is for equity driven by the model, and 5% is a special equity pool managed by the provost. And again, the provost and I want to have some real discussion about this to iron out any small differences, but that is kind of how I see it right now. 

K. Bolinger:  The initial issue brought forward by FEBC several years ago was the compression issue but that equity plan didn’t really address compression, in fact, caused more compression rather than solving compression. 

President:  Unless we took the entire pool and said ok now we are going to solve the equity issues and the compression issues, we are not going to give any raises. Basically, you must ask people to be somewhat patient so we don’t restrict the pay raise…so it is going to take several years to eliminate all the equity issues.

S. Lamb to the President:  I would appreciate receiving your thoughts and the provost’s thoughts almost immediately in writing so that FEBC may have at least one or two sessions to give us feedback. Certainly, this body will be giving feedback as well. There has been criticism about not bringing items to the Standing Committees. We should take items to the Standing Committees in so far as possible. 

President’s response:  Partly going back to what C. Hoffman was talking about, I asked D. McKee if we could accelerate giving a pay raise, and we’re trying to do that. We didn’t talk about doing a "retroactive," but how much we could accelerate. If we want to do a pay raise say in a December 1 paycheck or November 30, whatever it is, basically, we have to have everything agreed to by October 1.  It’s not very difficult to put everything together…the provost tried last spring to make some adjustments which looked to him to be the most egregious issues, but I think it will take a few years of working the model so it can be fairly independent of human action; even that, if we mess up and offer someone too low a starting salary and they accept it, then you end up having problems down the road anyway. 

S. Lamb’s response:  I’ll look forward to receiving the president’s input. Then, I think, perhaps we simultaneously can have EC give input as well as a discussion by the Senate of this issue…maybe design some time for a discussion session devoted to this issue. I agree the most important thing is where we are three years from now. 

President’s response:   I am going to be very careful about hires to make sure we don’t get ourselves back into these issues. Anything that is going to be a long term commitment of dollars is going to be tough to justify this year.

S. Lamb to the president:  I think all of us appreciate your being careful as long as there is not a complete halt of the distribution of funds. Deans must be able to do their job. 

President’s response:  If you have an organization as big as this, you cannot have a halt. In general there are a few lingering consequences of last year’s budget decline… meaning that we did not carry over a big deficit that we have to somehow eat through. We do have a number of people who are going to get severance at the end of this year, and it would be nice to close the year without a deficit. If that doesn’t happen, we want to make sure that we are not pushing our problems forward, but try to deal with them as we go. 

S. Lamb to president:  Have you seen benefits to the state? That is, does the state have a favorable impression of us at this time? And does that even matter?  

President’s response:  I think they do. To be honest with you, I think the rhetoric that came out last December, which was really negative towards us, was not something they planned. I think they got asked the wrong questions by some reporters and said some things that they had not intended to say and know aren’t true. I asked Brian Hasler to make sure that they know that they owe us one for not rushing out and screeching bloody murder. That, by any measure, we are in the top half of any campus in the state, probably No. 4 by almost any measure, and are not a problem child in terms of our results. What really got us last year was that our cost per student was high as a result of the enrollment we had over the last decade. And they know that. But one thing that has happened in the Commission with the change in leadership is that it has gotten more, not less, political. And so there is going to be rhetoric that comes out of there that none of us will be comfortable with.  

V.
CAAC Item


H. Minnear and R. Peters – Overview of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles Minor (a new minor)


Move to Invite H. Minnear and R. Peters to the table (R. Guell/C. Hoffman) 


Presented rationale behind this minor


H. Minnear: 

· Our department identified this as a technology we would like to get involved with. 

· We are one of the first universities to offer experience and education in this area. Crafts can be launched from the University. 

· We put together an 18 hr. program with the hope of also attracting students outside aviation. We see opportunities for collaboration. We see opportunities for community engagement.   Want to take baby steps and start with the minor.  Later, there may be possibilities of a four year degree.

R. Peters:  

· We did have some concerns related to budgetary issues (funding) but already have worked through some of this through other avenues like the Program of Promise. 

· R. Guell:  What about student accidents and situations where there are no spares?

· H. Minnear: Nothing is foolproof, but we did take some precautionary measures. We operate in teams of three. We also have a safety observer, someone who has experience in the operation of it. He would have an override. There are also cameras available…so we have thought about that. We also have restrictions outside in respect to the weather, sensors installed, etc. 

· The cost is $30,000 each. 

· R. Guell:  concern is:  Are you able to repair or replace it if need be? 

H. Minnear:  Yes. It’s a progressive program…it starts out at different levels of vehicle proficiencies which are built in. Nothing is 100%, but we think we have everything covered. 

· K. Bollinger: You have five new courses non side by side…are these all new courses?

H. Minnear:   No. There are three courses that we already offer and currently teach, and there will be two new ones. All five courses are currently on the books. 

· K. Bolinger: Will this require new faculty? 

H Minnear: No, in fact what I had done is bring an operator from Air National Guard to teach. 

· R. Dunbar:  What is estimate class size of minor?

H. Minnear:  About 25 students

MOTION TO APPROVE IN ANTICIPATION OF BEGINNING THE FALL TERM.   R. Guell/V. Sheets 9-0-0.

· S. Lamb: It is anticipated that both H. Minnear and R. Peters will bring the Unmanned Aerial Vehicles Minor to the Senate when it meets on August. 26.

· S. Lamb reminded R. Peters that there will be five curricular items on next week’s Executive Committee agenda.

· H. Minnear stated that he will be out of town on August 26 but will designate someone to stand in his place at the next Senate meeting.  

VI.
Approval of the Slate of Faculty Standing Committees Assignments, Liaison Assignments (as amended):


MOTION TO APPROVE:   (V. Sheets/ A. Anderson 9-0-0)

VII.
Approval of the slate of Administrative Committees


S. Lamb:  Grievance and Dismissal due next week.


All University Committees

V. Sheets – discussion and overview. 

MOTION TO APPROVE:  (R. Guell/A. Anderson 9-0-0)

VIII.
Faculty performance evaluations – Kevin Bolinger (a beginning discussion)

a.
An extensive discussion on this issue took place.  

b.
S. Lamb asked that written points of view be sent to him by August 30. He passed out a revision of the performance evaluation document that was accomplished by himself, V. Sheets and A. Anderson. V. Sheets, A. Anderson and S. Lamb met previously reviewing this material. S. Lamb thanked K. Bolinger for all his work.

IX. 
Standing Committee Charges were tabled until the following meeting. 

VII.
MOVED INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION at 5:30 p.m. 


MOVED OUT OF EXECUTIVE SESSION and adjourned at 5:43 pm. (R. Guell/A. Anderson 9-0-0)
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